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Annual General Meeting

The Annual General Meeting was held at 4.30 p.m. on Wednesday,
21st May, 1958, at the Rooms of the Royal Society, Burlington House,
Piccadilly, wi. Chairman: Sir Charles Darwin. Thirteen persons were
present, of whom 11 were Fellows.

ANNUAL REFPORT
The Secretary presented the Annual Report and referred briefly to its
contents.

The adoption of the Report was then proposed by Dr. Carter, seconded
by Mr. Binney and carried unanimously.

STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS AND BALANCE SHEET
These were presented by the Honorary Treasurer.

Mr. C. G. Tomlinson, from the floor, asked the reason for the fall in the
amount of income tax recoverable on covenanted subscriptions. The
Honorary Treasurer explained that the number of these subseriptions
had decreased because some Fellows and Members who had originally
signed covenants when the scheme was first introduced had not wished
to continue after the expiry of their seven-year contract.

He went on to inform the meeting that this scheme would now be
discontinued. It had been laid down by the Board of Inland Revenue thart
in view of the benefits and privileges available to Fellows and Members
of the Society, their subscriptions could not be considered pure income
profit; the Society, therefore, could not be treated as having suffered tax
by deduction and was no longer considered eligible for tax repayment on
these subseriptions.

The adoption of the Statement of Accounts and Balance Sheet were
then proposed by Dr. Hutton, seconded by Mr. Usher and carried
unanimously.

HONORARY OFFICERS AND COUNCIL FOR THE YEAR
1958 (59
vickE PRESIDENTS. Under Article 28 the following were due to retire:
Captain R. A. Pilkington
Mrs. B. S. Bosanquet

counciL. Under Article 30 the following were due to retire:
The Hon. Mrs. U. Grant Duff
Mrs. M. A. Pyke
Mr. R. C. Pritchard
Dr. A. S. Parkes
Dr. J. A. Fraser Roberts
Dr. R. F. Tredgold
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HONORARY OFFICERs FOr 195859
The President, Sir Charles Darwin, was entering the third year of his
second term of office.
The following appointments by the Council were announced :
Treasurer: Mr. Aird Whyte
Librarian: Mr. Cecil Binney
Secretary:  Dr. G. P. Blacker
Vice-Presidents : Professor F. Grundy
Mr. P. R. Cox
Dr. J. M. Tanner
Mr. P. Bloomfield
Dr. A. S. Parkes
Dr. J. A. Fraser Roberts

counciL. For 1958/59
There having been no nominations for membership of the Couneil from
Fellows outside it, the election of the following, presented by the Council,
was proposed by Sir John Hobhouse, seconded by Mr. Tomlinson and
carried unanimously:

Mr. C. W. Usher Professor C. D. Darlington
Miss E. Lawrence Dr. Hilda Lewis

Sir Charles Dodds Dr. C. Ounsted

Professor P. E. Vernon The Rev. Dr. D. Sherwin Bailey
Dr. J. P. M. Tizard Captain R. A. Pilkington

Sir Arthur Ellis Mrs. B. S. Bosanquet

Dr. K. Hutton Dr. C. O. Carter

Professor A. M. Kennedy Mr. D. F. Hubback

Mr. D. Caradog Jones

AUDITORS' REMUNERATION
The Honorary Treasurer reported that Messrs. West & Drake would

continue to serve as the Society’s Auditors.
The following was RESOLVED:
“That the Auditors’ remuneration for the current year to 3lst
December, 1958, shall be the sum of eighty guineas with a further
charge for additional accountancy as may be agreed between the
Auditors and the Treasurer.”
The resolution was proposed by the Honorary Treasurer, seconded by
Mr. Binney and carried unanimously.

PRESIDENTIAL REMARKS

Before the end of the meeting the President welcomed Dr. G. C. L.
Bertram who was for the first time attending an Annual General Meeting
as General Secretary of the Society.

The President touched briefly on the work of the Society during the
past year, drawing special attention to the Jubilee Dinner held on 4th
December, 1957, to mark the fiftieth anniversary of the Society, at which
Dr. C. P. Blacker had been presented with the second Galton Medal.
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Annual Report : 1958-9

In THIS REPORT the accounts relate to the period from lst January, 1958
to 31st December, 1958 inclusive. The rest of the Report covers the period
from lst April, 1958 to 31st March, 1959 inclusive.

COUNCIL
Council meetings were held on the following dates:
11th June, 1958 9 present

15th October, 1958 14 present
18th February, 1959 14 present

The following were co-opted to the Council under Article 32:
On 11th June, 1958:

Mrs. M. A. Pyke Dr. Martin Hynes
The Hon. Mrs. U. Grant Duff Professor J. E. Meade

The Council has sufiered a great loss in the death, on 15th January, 1959,
of The Hon. Mrs. Ursula Grant Duff. Mrs. Grant Duff had served on the
Council since 1933 and was an active and valued member. Obituary
notices appear in the April 1959 issue of The Eugenics Review.

CONSULTATIVE COUNCIL
The Consultative Council has suffered a loss in the death of Sir Robert
Ensor, M.A.

Sir Macfarlane Burnet, O.M., M.D., F.R.C.P., F.R.S., has been
appointed a member of the Council.

THE GALTON LECTURE

The Galton Lecture for 1959 was delivered on Wednesday, 18th February,
by Mrs. Mary Stocks, B.Sc., LL.D., Litt.D., on “Reflections on a Chang-
ing Class Structure.” The Chair was taken by Sir Charles Darwin and
about eighty people were present. The Lecture took place at Manson
House, 26 Portland Place, W.1, and was preceded by tea.

At its meeting on 15th October, 1958, the Council decided that, in
future, the Galton Lecturer should be awarded a cash emolument or a
piece of plate (of equivalent value) according to his or her choice. Expenses
would be paid as in the past.

Mrs. Stocks accordingly received from the hands of the President, after
her lecture, a piece of plate, designed and made by Mr. Leslie Durbin
and engraved with the Society’s emblem—~Galtonia candicans.

MEMBERS' MEETINGS

The following meetings were held in the Rooms of the Royal Society,
Burlington House, by kind permission of the President and Council of the
Royal Society:
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215t May, 1958: Dr. CG. O. Carter on “Three Surveys of Promising
Families.”” (See below.) Sir Charles Darwin was in the Chair.

15th October, 1958: Dr. Christopher Tietze on “Human Fertility—
Statistical Considerations.” Dr. C. P. Blacker was in the Chair.
This meeting was held jointly with the International Planned
Parenthood Federation.

12th November, 1958: The Rev. Dr. D. Sherwin Bailey on “The
Lambeth Conference and the Family.” Mr. D. Caradog Jones was
in the Chair.

10th December, 1958 Dr. J. A. Fraser Roberts on “Human Genetics at
Two International Conferences.” (Xth International Congress of
Genetics, Montreal, 1958 and Fourth International Biometric
Conference, Ottawa, 1958.) (See below.) Dr. J. M. Tanner was in
the Chair.

18th March, 1959: Dr. R. W. Parnell on “Physique and Family
Structure.” Dr. C. O. Carter was in the Chair.

No meeting was held in January 1959.

EUGENICS REVIEW
The Eugenics Review has continued to appear under the Editorship of Mrs.
K. Hodson.

The Editorial Committee, which has met four times during the past
year, consists of Mr. P. R. Cox (Chairman), Dr. C. P. Blacker, Mr. Cecil
Binney, Mr. C. W. Usher, Dr. C. O. Carter, Dr. G. C. L. Bertram and
the Editor.

With the July 1958 issue the price of The Eugenics Review was increased
to 5/- a copy. This change was agreed by the Editorial Committee and
was made as a first step towards putting the publication of the Review on
to a more economic basis. The Committee will consider a further increase
in about two years’ time.

With the same issue, the Review appeared in a new format (the page size
remaining constant), thus implementing the decision of the Editorial
Committee that, as in the past, the general format should continue to
evolve in parallel with public taste.

EUGENIC BROADSHEETS
The Society’s Broadsheet on West Indian Immigration was published in
September 1958, and was, in general, favourably received.

A total of 3,500 copies was printed of which approximately 2,500 were
distributed, free of charge, following a circulation list recommended by
the Editorial Committee. This included all Members of Parliament,
Privy Councillors, certain Peers, Anglican and Roman Catholic Bishops,
Headmasters and Headmistresses of the principal Independent Schools
and some Trade Unions.

A steady sale from the Sociefy’s offices of copies, at 1s. 6d. each, has been
maintained since publication.

The second Broadsheet in the series, on Problem and Promising
Families, is now being drafted.
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PROMISING FAMILIES COMMITTEE
The Committee’s third survey, to which reference was made in last year’s
Annual Report, was completed in the Spring of 1958.

A report on this, and the two previous surveys, was given by Dr. C. O.
Carter, the Committee’s Secretary, at a Members’ Meeting on 21st May,
1958. (See above.) The report was published in the October 1958 issue

of The Eugenics Reviewo.

GRANTS
During the period under review, the Council has made the following
grants:

Dr. 7. A. Fraser Roberts. A sum of £50 as a contribution towards his
expenses in attending the Xth International Congress of Genetics
held in Montreal in August 1958, (Ses below.)

The Family Planning Association. A sum of £50 for such distribution to its
Branches as the Association shall decide.

Dr. E. V. Kuenssberg. A sum of £150 to assist in the establishment of a
family record system in a group practice in Edinburgh. This project
was brought to the notice of the Council by Professor A. M. Kennedy,
himsell a member of the Council, of the Department of Psychological
Medicine in the University of Edinburgh.

REPRESENTATION AT CONFERENCES

International Union of Family Organisations. The World Family Congress
of the International Union of Family Organisations was held in Paris
from 15th-23rd June, 1958. Dr. C. P. Blacker and Dr. Hilda Lewis
attended as the Society’s delegates.

Xth International Congress of Genetics. At this Congress, which was held in
Montreal in August 1958, the Society was represented by Dr. J. A. Fraser
Roberts. As mentioned above, Dr. Fraser Roberts gave a report on the
Congress to a Members’ Meeting in December 1958. (See also Grants
above.)

The National Council of Women. Mrs. J. B. Bramwell represented the Society
at the Annual Conference of the National Council of Women held in
Leamington Spa from 21st-24th October, 1958.

International Planned Parenthood Federation. The Sixth International
Conference on Planned Parenthood was held in New Delhi from 14th-21st
February, 1959. Dr. C. P. Blacker, who attended this Conference in his
capacity as Vice-Chairman of the Federation, was the Sociely’s delegate.
Two other members of the Society’s Council, Dr. A. S. Parkes and Mrs.
M. A. Pyke, also attended this Conference.

REPRESENTATION OF THESOCIETY ON OTHER ORGAN-
ISATIONS

The Council has been represented by Dr. C. P. Blacker and Dr. Hilda

Lewis on the British Committee of the International Union of Family

Organisations; by Mr. J. C. Trevor on the Joint Committee of Anthro-

pological Research and Teaching; by Dr. C. O. Carter on the National
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Counecil of Social Service; by Dr. C. P. Blacker, Dr. G. C. L. Bertram and
Mrs. M. A. Pyke on the British Social Biology Council; and Mrs. Grant
Duff was the Council’s representative on the following organisations: The
National Council of Women, the National Association for Maternity and
Child Welfare, and the National Baby Welfare Council. Dr. Blacker has
continued to be Honorary Secretary of the Population Investigation
Committee.

SOCIETY'S PREMISES
During the year under review the Soctety has continued to make one room
on its ground floor available, rent free, to the British Social Biology

Council.
The Society has continued, also, to make all three rooms on its second
floor available, rent free, to the International Planned Parenthood

Federation.

LIBRARY

During the past year sixty books have been added to the library by gift
or purchase: 110 books and periodicals have been borrowed, thirty of
them by the National Central Library. The Librarian has borrowed five
books from the National Central Library for re-loan to Fellows and

Members.

OBITUARY
We regret to report the death of the following, all Fellows of the Society:

Mr. B. W. Alston, The Hon. Mrs. U. Grant Duff, Lt. Colonel G. E.
Malcolmson, Miss M. E. Relf and Dr. Marie C. Stopes.

FINANCE

DONATIONS AND LEGAcY. During the year to 31st December, 1958 the
Society has gratefully received the following donations and legacy:

L s d.
Donations Mr. W. Stewart 10 6
Mr. L. A. Smith 10 0
Mr. C. M. Goethe 3 7 6 (310.00)
Capt. A. G. Olliver 5 0 0
Mr. G. R. 5. Snow 8 0 0
I7 8 0
Legacy Mrs. A. M. Fitzgerald £168 0

ACCOUNTS FOR 1908
The Balance Sheet and the Income and Expenditure Account for the
year to 31st December, 1958, together with a list of the Sociely’s invest-
ments will be found at the end of this Report.

For the year under review, ordinary income showed a deficit of £509,
salaries and administration expenses having risen.
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Income tax on covenanted subscriptions not now being recoverable
there is a debit item of £125 brought forward in respect of 1956/57.

Grants were drawn upon to the extent of £357 which compares with
£501 in 1957 and £1,152 in 1956.

The final balance is a deficit of £968 carried to the General Fund
Account.

As at 31st December, 1958, the General Fund stood at £80,831 which
compares with £79,570 at the close of the preceding year, while for
comparison purposes, it may be noted that at the end of 1955 the value
was £68,608.

* * *

Register of Fellows and Members

Life Life
Felfows Members Feliows Members Total
Total, 31st March, 1958 ... 96 18 155 189 458
Elections, 1958/59 8t 21 16 30 56
5 IE& ¥ 20 I'.l'_l 219 Hl4
Fess:
Dea 3 2 — 5
Resigned — - Ok B* 17
Lapsed ... -— —- — 8 8
3 —_— 11 16 30
Total, 31st March, 1959 ... 101 20 160 205 484

Affiliated Societics |

* These figures include eight Fellows and two Members who, having compounded for
life, appear at { above.
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